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7 September 2010 
 
Mason Willrich 
Chairman 
Board of Governors 
The California Independent System Operator (CAISO) 
110 Blue Ravine Road 
Folsom, CA 95630 
 

Dear Mr. Willrich, 

In our July 19, 2010 correspondence to the CAISO, we and other signing parties wrote 
to express our concerns with the CAISO proposal to eliminate the Small Generator 
Interconnection Procedure (SGIP), which is the streamlined interconnection process 
for 20 megawatt (MW) and smaller energy projects.  As we mentioned previously, one of 
the major benefits of such projects is the ability to rapidly develop and interconnect new 
generation, creating jobs and helping to meet Renewable Portfolio Standards more 
quickly than under the traditional central station model for renewables.  We believe that 
the CAISO proposal threatens to substantially slow the deployment of renewable energy 
and discourage investment in the most promising market segment that exists for 
renewable energy within the next 10 years and likely beyond. 

Since our July 19th letter, the CAISO staff requested a meeting that was conducted on 
August 26th.  Although very late in the process, the FIT Coalition appreciated the 
opportunity to explain in depth why the staff proposal is unacceptable due to the 
negative impact it would have on the Wholesale Distributed Generation market 
segment, and to all 20 MW and smaller projects more generally.  Based on the staff’s 
indication that the proposal was already finalized, the proposal that will be submitted to 
the CAISO Board of Governors remains far too unfavorable, unsubstantiated, and 
restriction-laden to be acceptable for the 20 MW and smaller project market segment, 
which currently benefits far more from the existing SGIP. 

While we understand that the existing SGIP process is burdened, we believe that the 
CAISO’s reform process has been data-starved and far too focused on replacing the 
SGIP rather than improving it.  Nevertheless, we are hoping to collaborate on an 
acceptable solution and would like the Board of Governors to direct its staff to spend the 
next several months working with us and others to achieve a truly comprehensive 
solution.  While this would seemingly insert some delay, we believe that all parties 
would benefit from a delayed solution that proves viable instead of an expedient but 
suboptimal solution that is ultimately rejected by FERC or legal proceedings.  

In the spirit of collaboration, we specifically suggest that the Board pursue the following 
modifications to any Final Proposal prior to Board approval: 
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1. While we acknowledge that Wholesale Distribution Access Tariffs (WDATs) fall 
outside the CAISO’s domain, we believe there is substantial value in the CAISO 
stating publicly that this CAISO proposal is not intended to be a “de facto” WDAT 
reform proposal. Accordingly, we request that the CAISO final proposal include 
specific language stating the CAISO’s intent that the SGIP reforms not be 
translated into WDAT reform without the Participating Transmission Owners 
(PTOs) first conducting public stakeholder processes.  

2. The criteria for the Independent Study Process (ISP) are currently out of line with 
the realities of smaller project development schedules and should be 
reconsidered and clarified in order to better accommodate the development 
timeline for smaller developers.  We suggest that a working group of CAISO staff 
and interested stakeholders be invited to participate in such a process.  

3. Similarly, we request that the CAISO proposal includes a commitment to create a 
web-based portal for developers to quickly check available transmission capacity 
at each substation and on each transmission line. Ideally, this would be a 
collaborative process with the PTOs and would thus also disclose available 
distribution capacity on distribution substations and lines. The CAISO should 
explicitly state its expected strategy and timeline for providing this capacity 
information to the developer community.   

4. While we applaud the expansion of Fast Track to 5 MW, and the elimination of 
the 10th screen, we have seen no data on how many projects would successfully 
access Fast Track under the nine remaining screens. Considerable existing data 
should be available from CAISO and/or the utilities as to how many projects have 
historically passed any of the screens.  This could potentially help substantiate 
that the elimination of only the 10th screen would actually improve the nearly 
100% historical failure rate for projects to achieve a Fast Track designation.  It is 
worth emphasizing that the CPUC, and other parties, submitted comments that 
even the first 9 screens make Fast Track untenable. We believe that the Fast 
Track screens should be completely rationalized to an electrical isolation test 
only, similar to the proposed ISP; and we request that the CAISO convene a 
working group of informed stakeholders to revise the CAISO proposal 
accordingly. 

5. Although we have no data on the systems and staffing structure for the current 
SGIP process, anecdotally it appears there are substantial grounds for 
improvement, in both software and staff procedures.  As you are undoubtedly 
aware, FERC commentary on queuing reform requires that ISOs first consider 
whether they have taken all effective steps under their current tariff.  For that 
reason, we request that the CAISO commit within the proposal to hiring an 
outside auditor to review the CAISO and PTO interconnection processes and 
determine if changes in systems and staffing could materially improve timelines.  

6. Given that there can be challenges with serial interconnection processes, we 
request that CAISO consider an alternative clustering methodology that accounts 
for the differences in small and large project development.  Several alternatives, 
such as mini-clusters and carve-outs, have already been suggested in FIT 
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Coalition comments, and prior FERC orders have explicitly requested such 
considerations.   

7. Finally, the CAISO should commit that the restarted CAISO process will provide 
far more historical data, including time taken for applicants to pass through each 
stage of the interconnection process, costs of each study phase (for both 
applicants and the actual costs to CAISO and PTOs in conducting the studies), 
information on delays in the process, and information on how many applicants 
apply for Fast Track, the associated acceptance rates, and a compilation of the 
reasons for all historical Fast Track rejections.  The same projects should be run 
through the interconnection mechanisms of any new CAISO proposal so that 
anticipated results can be compared to historical results. This type of information, 
which has been completely unavailable to participants in the current process, will 
allow all parties to determine if a newly proposed process would result in 
improvements. 

While we are disappointed that the CAISO staff seems likely to propose the elimination 
of the SGIP without proper due diligence, we remain committed to helping achieve a far 
more optimal solution that is based on a prudent level of due diligence.  It is clear that 
the current staff proposal harms the interests of 20 MW and smaller projects, which is 
contrary to FERC Order 2006.  By taking some additional steps, however, to incorporate 
the above recommendations, we believe that an optimal solution will be reached which 
would satisfy FERC precedents along with FERC’s high burden of proof threshold for 
“just and reasonable changes.”  CAISO can do far better than its current staff proposal 
to achieve a solution that benefits all developers, market segments, technologies, the 
State of California, and the rest of the nation, which will likely follow any successful 
example that California sets. 
 
The FIT Coalition stands ready to discuss the recommended steps in detail.  Further, all 
of the listed parties look forward to working with you to address these important issues. 
 
This letter is also available at: http://www.fitcoalition.com/caiso+signon+2ndLetter. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Craig Lewis 
Executive Director 
FIT Coalition 
2 Palo Alto Square, 3000 El Camino Real, Suite 500 
Palo Alto, CA 94306 
650-204-9768 
craig@fitcoalition.com 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Steve Westly, Managing Partner 
The Westly Group 
Menlo Park, CA  
 

Terry Tamminen,  
Former Secretary of the California Environmental 
Protection Agency; 
Special Advisor to California Governor Arnold 
Schwarzenegger; 
Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board member* 
Santa Monica, CA 
 

John Geesman 
Former Commissioner of the California Energy 
Commission; 
Co-Chair, Board of Directors, American Council on 
Renewable Energy (ACORE) 
Orinda, CA 
 

Daniel M. Kammen 
Class of 1935 Distinguished Professor of Energy; 
Founding Director, Renewable and Appropriate 
Energy Laboratory 
University of California, Berkeley 
Berkeley, CA 
 

V John White, Executive Director 
Center for Energy Efficiency and Renewable 
Technologies 
Sacramento, CA 
 

Jim Metropulos, Senior Advocate 
Sierra Club California 
Sacramento, CA 

L. Hunter Lovins, Founder and President 
Natural Capitalism Solutions 
Longmont, CO 
 

Jeff Brothers, President 
Sol Orchard 
Carmel CA 

Paul Gipe, Author, Advocate, and Renewable 
Energy Analyst 
Bakersfield, CA 

Jim Weldon, CEO 
Solar Junction 
San Jose, CA 
 

Roy Phillips, President 
REP Energy, Inc.  
Tiburon, CA 

Max Wei, Sr. Research Associate, Energy Analysis 
Department  
Environmental Energy Technologies Division 
Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory 
 

Reyad Fezzani, CEO 
BP Solar 
San Francisco, CA  
 

Mary C. Hoffman, President 
Solutions for Utilities, Inc. 
Vista, CA 

Neal Aronson, Managing Member 
Integrated Clean Energy, LLC 
Sacramento, CA 
 

Ned J. Araujo, Member of Board of Directors 
Soltech Solar, Inc. 
San Bernardino, CA 
 

Cheryl Mazer, Sr. VP Strategic Development 
Soitec USA, Inc. 
Peabody, MA 

Mike Carpenter, Managing Director 
Energy Recovery Group, LLC 
Salem, OR 
 

Mike Antheil, Executive Director 
Florida Alliance for Renewable Energy 
Archer, FL 
 

Charles M. "Chip" Ashley, President 
Save the Foothills Coalition 
Tollhouse, CA  
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Don Christiansen, Principal  
Christiansen Consulting  
Carlsbad, CA   
 

Hanafi R. Fraval, President   
Innate Energy California, LLC 
Los Angeles, CA  
 

Charles Ng, General Partner 
New Solar Inc. 
Milpitas, CA  
 

Michael Fox, CEO 
21 Century -Fox Inc.  
Dublin, CA 
 

Jay Margulies, Counsel 
Nixon Peabody, LLP 
Palo Alto, CA 
 

David Anthony 
21Ventures, LLC 
New York, NY 
 

Rory Cox, California Program Director 
Pacific Environment 
San Francisco, CA 
 

Nicole Capretz, Director 
Green Energy/Green Jobs Initiative  
Environmental Health Coalition  
National City, CA 
 

Balduin Hesse, Chief Executive Officer 
Frontier Renewables LLC 
Beverly Hills, CA  
 

GJ Pierman, President 
WIRSOL Solar Colorado, Inc. 
Fort Collins, CO 

Bob Cart, Founder & Executive Chairman 
GreenVolts, Inc. 
Fremont, CA 

Paul Donahue, CEO 
Donahue Solar 
Corona Del Mar, CA 
 

Peter Drekmeier, Former Mayor 
City of Palo Alto 
Palo Alto, CA 

Greg Reitz, Principal 
REthink Development Corp. 
Culver City, CA 
 

Barry Fitzgerald 
Hidden Compass Consulting 
Los Gatos, CA 
 

Katrina E. Veerman, Regional Sales Director, 
Northern California 
ClearEdge Power 
Menlo Park, CA 
 

Owen Hurd, President 
TUUSSO Energy, LLC 
Seattle, WA 
 

Ralph Vogel 
Green Energy Development 
Los Angeles, CA 
 

George M. Coladonato, Consultant 
A Brucci LLC 
Santee, CA 
 

Donn Davy, Principal 
Green Home Savvy 
Novato, CA  
 

David Townley, VP, Sales & Marketing – US 
Infinia Corporation 
Kennewick, WA 
 

Jim Stewart, PhD, Organizing Director 
Earth Day Los Angeles 
Los Angeles, CA 
 

Andrew Heckler, CEO 
Brightfield Energy 
Los Angeles, CA 
 

Mark Perlin, CEO 
SolarSipper.com 
Alameda, CA 
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Bill Scott, Senior Vice President, Solar Solutions 
PetersenDean, Inc.  
Newark, CA  
 

Marcus Maedl, Proprietor 
Maedl Solar 
Paso Robles, CA 
 

Bob Tregilus, Policy analyst / Organizer 
Feed-in Tariffs for Nevada 
Reno, NV 

Eric Veium 
Topian Communities 
San Luis Obispo, CA 
 

Don Manro 
Council Member of the Tulare County Green Party 
Tulare, CA 
 

Randy Hayes, US Director 
World Future Council USA Liaison Office 
Washington, DC  
 

Mya Byers, Managing Officer 
Byers Energy LLC 
Laytonville, CA 
 

Aaron Reaven, Member  
Local Clean Energy Alliance 
Oakland, CA 
 

Curt Daniels, President                     
U.S. Nova Corporation 
Longwood, Florida 
 

Gil Masters, Professor (emeritus) 
Civil and Environmental Engineering Department 
Stanford University 
 

Juliette Anthony, Legislative & Regulatory 
Consultant 
Californians for Renewable Energy 
San Rafael, CA 
 

Rose Penelope L. Yee, Co-Founder  
Green Retirement Plans, Inc. 
Oakland, CA 

Terry O’Day* 
Executive Director, Environment Now 
City Councilmember, City of Santa Monica 
 

Albert Rosen 
PV Developer (in partnership with Absolutely 
Solar); 
Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board member* 
Los Angeles, CA 
 

Angie Brooks, Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board 
member* 
 
Craig Perkins, Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board 
member* 
 
Woodrow W. Clark, II, Solar Santa Monica Advisory 
Board member* 
 
Rhonda Mills, Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board 
member* 
 

Susan Munves, Solar Santa Monica Advisory 
Board member* 
 
Ted Flanigan, Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board 
member* 
 
Cindy Norton, Solar Santa Monica Advisory Board 
member* 
 

 
 
* Please note that this reflects an individual position rather that the position of the City of Santa Monica.   
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Frank Yang, Sr. Director of Business Development 
Stion 
San Jose, CA 
 

Karen Hansen, Member 
Sacramento Sustainability Forum 
Sacramento, CA 
 

Stuart L. Smits, Chief Empowerment Officer & 
General Counsel 
Citizen Green Solutions 
Santa Rosa, CA  
 

Michael Hoexter, Principal 
Terraverde Consulting 
Belmont, CA 
 

Greg Suba, Conservation Program Director 
California Native Plant Society 
Sacramento, CA 
 

Rick DeGolia, Executive Chairman 
InVisM, Inc. 
Greenwood Village, CO 

Larry Asera, Managing Director 
Green Tech Power Group 
Vallejo, CA 
 

Dick Talbert, Manager 
Green Power Capital 
Burbank, CA 

Robert H Friis, President 
Summit Systems Design, LLC 
Littleton, CO 

Stephen Bjorgan, CEO 
Netzero Energy, LLC 
San Francisco, CA 
 

Jean Woo, CEO 
Big Green Turtle 
Berkeley, CA 
 

Jon Bonanno, CIO 
Sustainable Power Assets 
San Francisco, CA 

Zhen Zhen Li, President 
Empire California Investment LLC 
Saratoga, CA 
 

Peter Catalano, CEO 
US Solar Wind Synergies, LLC 
Felton, CA 

Andy Wilson, Vice-president 
Citizens Against Pollution 
Hayward, CA 

Dave Room, Coordinator 
Local Clean Energy Alliance 
Oakland, CA 
 

Ray Pingle, Member - Energy Climate Committee 
Sierra Club California 
Shingle Springs, CA 
 

Marc Strassman, Dir. Business Development 
Green Asset Finance, LLC 
Boynton Beach, FL 

John Dmohowski, Managing Director 
Drake Associates 
Pasadena, CA 
 

Stuart Magruder, President 
Studio Nova A Architects, Inc. 
Los Angeles, CA 

Curt Daniels, President 
U.S. Nova Corporation 
Longwood, FL 
 

Kevin White, Director of Sales 
Megawatt Development Holdings 
Livermore, CA 
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Arthur Unger 
Bakersfield, CA 

Yeves Perez, CEO + CGO 
EINI, Inc. 
San Diego, CA 
 

Andrew McAllister, Director of Policy and Strategy 
Center For Sustainable Energy California 
San Diego, CA 
 

Christine Hertzog, Managing Director 
Smart Grid Library 
Menlo Park, CA 

Charles Schaffer, President 
Sandview Development 
San Jose, CA 
 

Dion Camp-Sanders, CEO 
Pacific Edison, LLC 
Santa Monica, CA 

Barbara George, Executive Director 
Women’s Energy Matters 
Fairfax, CA 
 

Floyd Fox, Volunteer Co-coordinator 
Climate Protection Campaign 
Santa Rosa, CA 

John Gorman, CEO 
EcoPlexus, Inc. 
San Francisco, CA 

Larry Buckle, PE, Chief Technology Officer 
Organic Energy Corporation, Inc. 
Sacramento, CA 
 

Kuldip S. Sethi, Chairman & CEO  
SV Green Tech Corp.  
Fremont, CA 
 

Marie Kerpan, Founder 
Green Careers 
Mill Valley, CA 

Philip Lau, Owner 
Phil’s Software Solutions 
Mill Valley, CA 

David Alan Foster, GM 
Renewables West 
San Leandro, CA 
 

Dawn Parker-Waites, Founder 
San Diego Loves Green 
San Diego, CA 
 

Alan Ball, Chairman 
The Sustainability Alliance of Southern California 
San Diego, CA 

Michael Dietrick, MD, Executive Director 
The Waterplanet Alliance 
Board member: Energy-able 
Mill Valley, CA 
 

Bruce Kitchell, President 
Airedale Energy Consultants, LLC 
Marietta, GA 
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cc: Laura Doll, CAISO 

Robert Foster, CAISO 

Tom Habashi, CAISO 

Kristine Hafner, CAISO 

Karen Edson, Vice President of Policy and Client Services, CAISO 

Stephen Rutty, CAISO 

Chairman Jon Wellinghoff, FERC 

Commissioner Philip Moeller, FERC 

Commissioner Marc Spitzer, FERC 

Commissioner John Norris, FERC 

Commissioner Cheryl LaFleur, FERC 

The Hon. Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger 

President Michael Peevey, CPUC 

Commissioner Dian Grueneich, CPUC 

Commissioner John Bohn, CPUC 

Commissioner Nancy Ryan, CPUC 

Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon, CPUC 

Chair Karen Douglas, CEC 

Vice Chair James Boyd, CEC  

Commissioner Jeffrey Byron, CEC 

Commissioner Anthony Eggert, CEC 

Commissioner Robert Weisenmiller, CEC 

Chairman Mary Nichols, CARB 

 


